



An Emergency meeting of the Board of Selectmen was held on Monday March 16, 2020 3:30 pm, in the Town Manager’s Office, Town Hall, 26 Bryant Street, Dedham, Massachusetts

Board of Selectmen
Via Phone

Dennis J. Guilfoyle - Chair
Dr. Dennis J. Teehan - Vice Chair
James A. MacDonald 
Sarah E. MacDonald
Dimitria Sullivan

Paul Munchbach – Town Clerk

Board of Health
Via Phone

Leanne Jasset, B.S.P. RPH
Katherine M. Reda R.N
Mary P. Ellard

Lauren Goldberg – Town Counsel

Present on-site were:

Leon Goodwin – Town Manager
Nancy Baker – Assistant Town Manager
Bridget Sweet – Interim Health Director
Robert Stanley – Director Parks & Rec.


Dr. Teehan moved to call the BOS meeting to order; seconded by Ms. MacDonald. On the Vote:

Dr.  Teehan 	 	yes
Ms. Sullivan 	 	yes
Ms. MacDonald 	yes
Mr. MacDonald 	yes
Mr. Guilfoyle 		yes		




Ms. Reda moved to call the BOH meeting to order; seconded by Ms. Ellard. On the Vote:

Ms. Ellard	yes
Ms. Reda	yes
Ms. Jassset	yes

Ms. Baker informed all that Counsel has prepared an outline for us today. Ms. Baker stated that the first item on your agenda is to consider the declaration of a Local Emergency. Ms. Baker added that Counsel has provided you with the necessary language for such action.

Declaration of Emergency

The Board of Selectmen unanimously voted that, in light of the rapidly evolving instances of COVID-19 in the Commonwealth and the burdens it will place on Local Government, the Board of Selectmen vote to adopt the following declaration of Emergency:
	Declaration of Emergency – COVID-19

WHEREAS, the 2019 Novel Coronavirus (COVID-19) is a highly contagious and potentially fatal respiratory disease, the prevalence of which is increasing rapidly throughout the world, inclusive of the United States and the Commonwealth of Massachusetts; and

WHEREAS, on March 11, 2020 the World Health Organization designated the Covid – 19 outbreak a pandemic health Emergency: and

WHEREAS, on March 10, 2020, the Governor of the Commonwealth of Massachusetts issued a declaration of a State of Emergency to respond to Covid -19; and

WHEREAS, on March 13, 2020, the President of the United States announced a national declaration of Emergency; and

WHEREAS, on March 15, 2020, Gov. Baker announced Emergency actions to respond to the evolving Covid-19 Public Health Emergency impacting the Commonwealth, including prohibitions on public gatherings of 25 or more people and prohibiting on premises consumption of food or drink at bars and restaurants from March 17, 2020 until April 6, 2020, as well as suspension of Elementary and Secondary School Educational Operations from March 17, 2020 until April 6, 2020; and

[bookmark: KVWin_undoend]WHEREAS, the Board of Selectmen [and its Board of Health], in consultation with the State Department of Public Health has determined that Covid-19 presents a major disaster which poses an immediate threat to Public Health, safety and general welfare of the people residing both within and outside of the Town of Dedham; and

WHEREAS, the Dedham Board of Selectmen [and its Board of Health] have determined that immediate public action is needed to prevent or minimize the spread of Covid-19 by and by and among the people of Dedham and

WHEREAS, it is critical to take additional steps to prepare for, respond to, and mitigate the spread of Covid – 19 to protect the health and welfare of the people of Dedham; and

WHEREAS, declaring a State of Emergency will facilitate and expedite the use of resources to protect persons from the impacts of Covid-19, including but not limited to Emergency expenditures pursuant to Massachusetts Gen. Laws, Chapter 44, Section 31 and limitations on operating hours and access to public buildings; and

WHEREAS, the Board of Selectmen [and its Board of Health]’s recommended that a State of Emergency be declared in the Town of Dedham. 

Now Therefore, we, the Board of Selectmen [and the Board of Health] of the Town of Dedham Massachusetts, hereby declare that as of today, March 16, 2020, a State of Emergency exists in the Town of Dedham. This declaration of Emergency shall remain in effect until further notice further notice is given, pursuant to our judgment that the conditions leading to this declaration no longer exist.

Dr. Teehan moved approval of the declaration of Emergency; seconded by Mr. MacDonald. On the Vote:

Dr.  Teehan 	 	yes
Ms. Sullivan 	 	yes
Ms. MacDonald 	yes
Mr. MacDonald 	yes
Mr. Guilfoyle 		yes		

Closure of School & Town Playgrounds

Ms. Baker stated that the next action item is a discussion with the Board of Health to consider closing Dedham’s public playgrounds.

Ms. Baker informed all that Robert Stanley, director of parks and rec. was present to offer some comments to both boards before action is taken.
Mr. Stanley informed all that parks and rec has already closed their programs and their pool and to an extent the recreation center. Mr. Stanley added that as an abundance of caution, parks direct has closed the recreation playgrounds, which does not include any of the school playgrounds. Mr. Stanley continued, saying that he is still open to some guidance on the playgrounds.

Mr. Stanley stated that as of now parks and rec has not closed its parks and trails. Mr. Stanley added that they have closed to organized sporting events but have not closed them to general public for personal use. Mr. Stanley asked for some guidance regarding this issue.

Mr. Stanley informed all that the Parks and Recreation is not met in a week.

Mr. Guilfoyle asked Ms. Goldberg, Town Council, if they need the vote of the Parks and Recreation to take any action.

Ms. Goldberg went on to explain the options.

Discussions continued regarding closing of the Parks and trails in Dedham.

Board members, meeting jointly with members of the Board of Health, unanimously voted that, effective March 17, 2020 all Town and school playgrounds will be closed until further notice and information will be posted about the closures in those public spaces.

Mr. MacDonald moved approval of closing all Town and school playgrounds until further notice; seconded by Ms. Sullivan. On the Vote:

Dr.  Teehan 	 	yes
Ms. Sullivan 	 	yes
Ms. MacDonald 	yes
Mr. MacDonald 	yes
Mr. Guilfoyle 		yes

Ms. Ellard moved to close all Town and school playgrounds effective March 17, 2020, until further notice. Parks and trails will remain open with cautionary signs; seconded by Ms. Reda. On the Vote:

Ms. Ellard	yes
Ms. Reda	yes
Ms. Jasset	yes

[bookmark: _Hlk35345583]Ms. Ellard moved that Ms. Jasset be the point of contact to meet with Town Counsel and/or Town management, in case of an Emergency; seconded by Ms. Reda.  On the Vote:

Ms. Ellard	yes
Ms. Reda	yes
Ms. Jasset	yes

Ms. Ellard moved to adjourn the Board of Health meeting at 3:52 PM; seconded by Ms. Reda.  On the Vote:

Ms. Ellard	yes
Ms. Reda	yes
Ms. Jasset	yes

Governor’s Bill

Ms. Baker stated that the third item on the agenda is for the board’s discussion to consider filing a Governor’s bill to postpone the annual Town election currently scheduled for April 11, 2020 and providing support for a bill of a general application for such purpose which would also authorize the Town manager, chair or other member of the board sign such a request to the Governor. Ms. Baker added that Town Counsel has provided some guidance with emotion and the document that was sent with respect to the language necessary for this action

Ms. Goldberg gave some overview regarding this agenda item.
[image: ]

Annual Town Election

Dr. Teehan moved to postpone the date of the Annual Town Election in accord with general terms of proposed special legislation and provide for notice to the public by such means as are calculated to reach eligible voters; seconded by Ms. Sullivan. On the Vote:

Dr.  Teehan 	 	yes
Ms. Sullivan 	 	yes
Ms. MacDonald 	yes
Mr. MacDonald 	yes
Mr. Guilfoyle 		yes

Discuss paring down of meeting agendas, remote meetings, and similar efforts meant to encourage social distancing

The Board of Selectmen voted unanimously that, whereas the rapidly-evolving Public Health issues associated with coronavirus Covid-19, including the swift spread of the disease, present lack of containment, and the risk to the most vulnerable populations inherent in public gatherings; whereas various public and private entities, including professional sports leagues, universities, school districts, cultural institutions and events, and more, have been cancelled, closed, or temporarily suspended; whereas the World Health Organization has identified the current crisis as a pandemic; and whereas the Governor has declared a State of Emergency in the Commonwealth, the Town is taking action consistent with recommendations from federal and state agencies and officials to limit the spread of this disease amongst the residents and voters of the Town, its officials and employees, and visitors, including, closing or limiting the use of schools and public buildings, suspending in-person meetings and other gatherings in Town office buildings, and encouraging residents to communicate with Town staff by e-mail and telephone to the extent possible. For all of these reasons, the Board of Selectmen votes to immediately request the Governor to file Emergency legislation on behalf of the Town, a so-called “Governor’s bill”, seeking authorization to delay and reschedule the Annual Town Election to a date to be determined by the Selectmen in consultation with the Town Clerk, Board of Health, and other public safety personnel, and authorizing early voting by mail in connection with such postponed election, provided, further, that all nominations, ballot preparation, absentee voting and the like be ratified, validated and confirmed as though it was undertaken consistent with the date of the postponed election; and, further, if such legislation is not passed prior to the date of scheduled Annual Town Election, to ratify, validate and confirm the Board’s vote to postpone the 2020 Annual Town Election; finally, the Board calls upon its legislative delegation to support the filing of this special legislation, and also wishes to provide direction to such delegation that it supports the filing of generally applicable legislation allowing for the postponement of municipal elections this fiscal year.

Additionally, the Board of Selectmen voted unanimously that in light of the actions taken above, the factual circumstance as issue, and the general concern regarding the transmission of Novel Coronavirus COVID-19, that the Board vote to postpone the date of the Annual Town Election in accord with the special legislation it has requested the Governor file; and further, to request that the Town Manager take such other action as may be necessary to inform the public of the action taken hereunder to discuss paring down of meeting agendas, remote meetings, and similar efforts meant to encourage social distancing.

Ms. MacDonald asked how the board is discerning between time sensitive and on time sensitive issues.

Ms. Goldberg went on to inform all as to how to pare down the meeting agendas, remote meetings, etc.

Dr. Teehan moved, as described by Counsel, to pare down meeting agendas and similar efforts meant to encourage social distancing; seconded by Ms. Sullivan.

On the Vote:

Dr.  Teehan 	 	yes
Ms. Sullivan 	 	yes
Ms. MacDonald 	yes
Mr. MacDonald 	yes
Mr. Guilfoyle 		yes

Actions Related to Public Meetings, Remote Participation & Public Notification

The following unanimous votes were taken by the Board of Selectmen:

Move that Board of Selectmen encourage boards and committees to undertake only what needs to be done for the next three weeks while schools are closed and there is a Governor-declared State of Emergency prohibiting gatherings of 25 or less; that meeting agendas be minimized, and that non-critical business matters be delayed so as to avoid, to the extent possible, extensive decision making at meetings not otherwise open to the public; that boards and committees with pending deadlines seek extensions from applicants for a period of 90 days or less for the purpose of ensuring that such matters, if not emergent in nature, do not divert resources from the Town’s Emergency response;  and, further, 

That the Town Hall, Library and Senior Center be closed to the public OR [operate on a reduced schedule] for the same amount of time that schools are closed, with staff working, practicing social distancing and the like; and, further, that all residents are requested to “call ahead” for any matter for which they need help.  This system will allow Town staff an opportunity to ensure that we can meet their needs in the most protective manner for the Town employee and the public generally.

Move that the Open Meeting Law notices posted by boards and committees of the Town under G.L. c.30A, §§18 and 20 including language similar to the following:

Pursuant to Governor Baker’s March 12, 2020 Order Suspending Certain Provisions of the Open Meeting Law, G.L. c. 30A, §18, and the Governor’s March 15, 2020 Order concerning imposition on strict limitations on the number of people that may gather in one place, meetings in the Town of Dedham will be conducted via remote participation to the greatest extent possible.  We will strive to provide access to such meetings via a link to call in, or other similar option.  In the event we are unable to accommodate the same, despite best efforts, we will post recorded sessions of the meeting as soon as possible following the same.  No in-person attendance of members of the public will be permitted, but every effort will be made to ensure that the public can adequately access the proceedings.  

And, further move that a statement similar to the following be made at the beginning of each meeting: 

Pursuant to Governor Baker’s March 12, 2020 Order Suspending Certain Provisions of the Open Meeting Law, G.L. c. 30A, §18, and the Governor’s March 15, 2020 Order concerning imposition on strict limitations on the number of people that may gather in one place, meetings in the Town of Dedham are being conducted via remote participation to the greatest extent possible.  No in-person attendance of members of the public will be permitted, but every effort will be made to ensure that the public can adequately access the proceedings as provided for in the Order. [We have arranged for a call-in number for those who would like to listen to this meeting.  While it is possible that some members of the public may be invited to comment, it is also possible that despite our best efforts, we are not able to provide for real-time involvement, we will post a recording of this meeting as soon as we are able.  

And, further, to remind the Town’s boards and committees that any meeting where remote participation is used must include the taking of roll call votes, and, as always, detailed meeting minutes. 

Mr. MacDonald moved approval; seconded by Dr. Teehan. On the Vote:

Dr.  Teehan 	 	yes
Ms. Sullivan 	 	yes
Ms. MacDonald 	yes
Mr. MacDonald 	yes
Mr. Guilfoyle 		yes


Address closing of municipal buildings to the public, including encouraging 
e-mailing.

Mr. Goodwin stated that he believes the part of the motion that was just made for item 5
was to close Town buildings for the three weeks that the schools are closed. Mr. Goodwin added that there is the recommendation he would give. Mr. Goodwin continued, saying that they already had some very good internal discussions with the department heads and IT to make it feasible to close Town buildings while still providing essential services to the public. Mr. Goodwin informed all that as intent would to be to do that for the next three weeks while the schools are closed. Mr. Goodwin stated that
the intent during that time is to maximize videoconferencing. Mr. Goodwin added that the Town has subscribed to a product which allows us to hold virtual meetings. Mr. Goodwin informed the board that we can do call forwarding and we have the ability to work from home on Office 365. Mr. Goodwin continued, saying that he expects over the next few days most staff will still be in Town buildings while plans are formalized. Mr. Goodwin stated that these measures will help maximize social distancing.

Mr. Guilfoyle asked what the Town is prepared for review when constituent checks.

Mr. Goodwin stated that there is a dropbox outside of Town hall, as well as the lockbox service that folks can mail things to. Mr. Goodwin continued, saying that if folks are not comfortable with all that, we will allow appointments to be made, which will involve people calling the office and we will meet them outside to perform a one-on-one transaction. Mr. Goodwin stated that we are going to try to minimize those because we do feel that we can handle this basically via technology or the dropbox.

Mr. MacDonald moved approval; seconded by Ms. MacDonald. On the Vote:

Dr.  Teehan 	 	yes
Ms. Sullivan 	 	yes
Ms. MacDonald 	yes
Mr. MacDonald 	yes
Mr. Guilfoyle 		yes


[bookmark: _Hlk35846998]Identify member off the Board authorized to work with the Town Manager to make Emergency decisions

Ms. Sullivan moved that the Board authorize Jim MacDonald to work with the Town Manager to make Emergency decisions; seconded by Ms. MacDonald.  On the Vote:

Dr.  Teehan 	 	yes
Ms. Sullivan 	 	yes
Ms. MacDonald 	yes
Mr. MacDonald 	yes
Mr. Guilfoyle 		yes

Mr. Goodwin asked Counsel if there was anything that needed further discussion.

Ms. MacDonald asked Mr. Goodwin if someone could be tasked with making sure that the various streams of communication are coming together, in a comprehensive way, in one place on the website. 

Ms. Sullivan asked how the Board is communicating with the Seniors.

[bookmark: _GoBack]Ms. Baker stated that she met with Sheila Pransky, council on Aging Director, this morning and her office has been contacting all the Seniors that typically use the vehicles for shopping, visits to the food pantry and medical visits. Ms. Baker added that most General Medical visits are being cancelled. Ms. Baker informed all that the Senior Center is closed to the public and Traditions is on lock down. Ms. Baker added that the Veterans in need have been checked on and their Payments have been scheduled to go out to them on a monthly basis.  The Veteran’s Office will touch base with them weekly. 

Mr. MacDonald asked if the retirement board has any contingencies to make sure that retirees get their pay.

Mr. Goodwin stated that he heard that the Board would not be providing retirement benefits and added that he would check on that. Mr. Guilfoyle suggested that a reverse 911 call go out to update the residents of the decisions that have been made.

Mr. McDonald moved to adjourn the meeting; seconded by Ms. Sullivan. On the Vote:

Dr.  Teehan 	 	yes
Ms. Sullivan 	 	yes
Ms. MacDonald 	yes
Mr. MacDonald 	yes
Mr. Guilfoyle 		yes


The meeting was adjourned at 4:25pm.
                                                                                                                      																																		___________________
							Dennis Guilfoyle – Chairman
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Mr.   MacDonald  moved , as described by counsel, to petition the legislature for   a change in   Dedham ’ s  2020   annual  election ;   seconded by Ms. Sullivan.   On the Vote :     Dr.    Teehan        y es   M s. Sullivan        yes   Ms. MacDonald    yes   Mr. MacDonald     y es   Mr. Guilfoyl e       yes  


